
Port Wallace Public Participation Committee 

Agenda: January 16, 2020, commencing at 600 p.m. 

 Cafeteria, Dartmouth High School 

 

1. Call to Order (600pm) 

2. Added Items / Approval of Agenda  

3. Approval of Meeting Notes –December 12, 2018      (5 min) 

4. Public Participation Comments Received -none   (Andrew Bone)   

5. Last Meeting Review      (Andrew Bone)  (5 min) 

6. Minute Review Procedures     (Andrew Bone)  (5 min) 

7. Port Wallace Environmental Report / MPS Process Update  (Ben Sivak)             (15 min) 

a. https://www.halifax.ca/sites/default/files/documents/city-hall/regional-

council/191112rc101.pdf 

b. https://www.halifax.ca/sites/default/files/documents/about-the-city/energy-

environment/Phase%20I-II%20ESA%20Port%20Wallace%20Report%20FINAL.pdf 

c. http://www.nslands.ca/projects/ 

 

8. Conrad’s (Industrial/Highway Commercial) Process  (Andrew Bone)             (10 min) 

a. https://www.halifax.ca/business/planning-development/applications  

 (Case 22670 information should be available within a week)) 

9. Port Wallace Utility Corridor      (Andrew Bone)             (15 min) 

10. Review of Commitment to PPC     (Andrew Bone)             (10 min) 

11. General Committee Discussion -Parking Lot Items                   (5 min)  

12. Public Comments          (5 min) 

13. Next Meetings – (To be determined) 

14. Adjournment 

 

Idea/Issue Parking Lot (For Future Discussion)          

1. Useable Greenspace/Parks/School (Adam) 
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Port Wallace Public Participation Committee 
Meeting Notes: December 12, 2018, commencing at 6:30 p.m. 

HEMDCC room, Alderney Gate  
 

 
 
PRESENT:   Adam Flick 

Robert MacPherson 

   Peter Conor 
Bertrand Losier 

 

STAFF:  Andrew Bone, Planner III   
Leah Perrin, Planner III 
Genevieve Hachey, Planning Controller 

 
 
REGRETS:  Valerie Gray 

   Claudia Currie 

   Catherine Lunn 

 
 
OTHERS:  Kevin Neatt, Clayton Developments Limited 
  Tom Swanson, P.Eng, Summit Rock Developments Limited 

Kim Conrad, Conrad Brothers Ltd. 
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1.  CALL TO ORDER 
 
Robert MacPherson called the meeting to order at 6:30 pm.   
 
2. ADDED ITEMS / APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
Peter moved to approve the agenda, seconded by Bertrand Losier, all in favor. 
 
3.  APPROVAL OF MEETING NOTES – NOVEMBER 15, 2018 
 
Peter would like to speak to the added items of last meeting concerning the ice on the street.  Robert said they 
would add that to the end of today’s meeting.  Motion to approve the notes with amendments to add 
clarification about the ice issue being addressed in the Waverley Road Safety Audit by Robert MacPherson, all 
in favor. 
 
4. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION COMMENTS RECEIVED 
 
Andrew advised that there have been no comments received since the last meeting. 
 
5. LAST MEETING REVIEW 
 
Andrew briefly reviewed items discussed at the last meeting. 
 
6.   ISSUES TABLE UPDATE 
 
Andrew advised that they have moved the Montebello Turning lane construction timing from the “parking lot” to 
the Issues Table, this will be reviewed at a future meeting.  They have asked questions about the timing of this 
and are expecting a response.   
 
 Barry’s Run Environmental: 
 
Andrew advised that Regional Council has approved a $100 000.00 phase 1 and 2 environmental assessment 
on lands at Barry’s Run. The Request for Proposal request is going out, a “desktop analysis” will be done – 
reviewing historical information in more detail – and from that a sampling program that will collect detailed 
information.  The Province of Nova Scotia has commenced the process to close the Montague Mine site, they 
are collecting data from their lands and from some surrounding lands, they will come back with closure options. 
 
Robert asked what the scope of this process is. 
 
Andrew replied that they are looking to find out if the municipal lands at Barry’s Run are contaminated. 
 
Tom Swanson asked who owns the land at the bottom of the brook, as that’s where the contamination is.  They 
think it belongs to the Province. 
 
Andrew replied that there is some question about that.  There is wording in the deed from the 1860’s that talks 
about owning the water rights, at this point we do not know and that will be for the lawyers to find out.  The 
HRM owned lands here are suggested to be parkland, however HRM does need to know the scope of 



contamination so they can know if it can be used as park land or if it needs remediation.  The suggestion that it 
be park land or that there be trails around Barry’s run mean that it becomes part of this process.   
 
Robert MacPherson asked if it comes back that there is contamination that it could be requested that this area 
be redesigned or that there would be policy saying this area can’t be used. 
 
Andrew replied that HRM would possibly need to incorporate policy depending on what the testing results are. 
 
Peter asked if there is any precedents for active park use around water that is contaminated. 
 
Andrew replied that they haven’t researched this at this point, they will wait to get the results and see what is 
needed once they know if there is contamination or not. 
 
7.  JUNE 2018 FIELD TRIP RECAP 
 

Peter Conor wanted to recap on some of the things that they saw while on their field trip to Bedford West.  They 
have some pictures that they would like to present and discuss. 
 
Andrew Bone asked Peter to send him the photos and he can incorporate text and present it to the committee.  
Many of the photos would be able to show some of the policies they have been discussing in this process. 
 
8.  GREEN NETWORK PLAN 

 

Andrew presented a power point explaining what the Green Network Plan is. 

 

Peter Connor asked if there will be interpretation of cultural aspects in the Port Wallace plan? 
 
Andrew replied that this is something that policies around this could be included in the plan. 
 
Kevin Neatt added that the land suitability analysis has a robust cultural section. 
 
Peter Connor asked if there would be a more in-depth presentation of the Green Network Plan. 
 
Andrew Bone replied that there will be a presentation on the Green Network Plan and how it applies to the Port 
Wallace process. 
 
9.   PORT WALLACE LAND USE BYLAW WORKING DRAFT REVIEW - INDUSTRIAL 
 
Robert MacPherson recused himself from this part of the meeting, Adam Flick will take over for them. 
 
Andrew Bone recused himself from this part of the meeting, Leah Perrin will take over for them. 
 
Leah Perrin introduced themself and explained their involvement in the Port Wallace project.  They read the 
motion from council regarding the re-zoning of the Conrad Lands and spoke about the process around the 
industrial lands included in the Port Wallace project.   
 
Working Draft Port Wallace Commercial – Industrial (CI) Zone 
 
Permitted uses 
 
Peter Connor asked if it is correct that office uses are not encouraged or permitted other than accessory uses. 
 



Leah Perrin replied that certain types of offices could be used here like engineering firms or there may be 
storage and large truck needs, those types of businesses are not meant to be in a downtown core area and 
that they are open to and asking for suggestions from this group as to what the language could be. 
 
Adam Flick asked if industrial land use owners in Burnside had concerns about being next to General Industrial 
zones. 
 
Leah Perrin replied that there is a scheduled meeting to discuss these things with some Burnside area 
businesses.  The questions that have arisen from the process underway for the Burnside Industrial Lands have 
been more about dealing with heavy industrial.   
 
Peter Connor asked about the General Industrial use being a “heavier” industrial use and commercial industrial 
being a “lighter” industrial use, Leah confirmed this is the case, they added that we should be looking at having 
office type uses on the Conrad lands. 
 
Leah Perrin replied that the City of Lakes business park will have its own business park zone that will be more 
office oriented, the commercial industrial zone in Burnside is proposed to be along major streets like Akerley 
and Wright.  There are good areas within HRM that are well suited for Commercial Industrial zones that are 
well served by transit.  The integrated mobility plan states that these areas where people will work should be in 
areas that are serviced by transit. The Conrad lands will not be serviced by transit. 
 
Bertrand Losier asked about what happens if a new business that is not listed on this list wants to come here in 
the future? 
 
Leah responded that the “J – Industrial uses” in this document would cover many types of businesses, they are 
currently working on a definition of “industrial use”. 
 
Regarding the service boundary, Tom Swanson advised the committee that the reason that the Conrad’s have 
asked for rezoning is that their buildings that house heavy equipment were damaged during hurricane Juan 
and when they went to get permits to rebuild they were denied because they are in a residential zone.  The 
Conrad’s want to build a new garage for their heavy equipment on the unserviced industrial land.  There could 
be trucking operations, warehouse and distribution centres, things that don’t have high demand for water and 
sewer service at the back portion of the lands.  This plan shows the setbacks asked by HRM staff of 300 
meters from the nearest residentially zoned lands. They would still like to build that maintenance garage. 
The Commercial Industrial applies to the land visible from the 107 by-pass and adjacent to the residential 
zoned lands at either side. 
 
Peter Conor asked what if you measure the degree of pipe services that are required in the serviceable 
boundary and this changes over time, could the serviceable boundary potentially change? 
 
Tom Swanson was told by that the system does not have the capacity to add more, all of the serviced portion 
of the Conrad’s land will be draining into a single pipe that will go under the 107 bypass into the system. 
They’ve discussed with Halifax Water what would happen if the capacity of the system is not taken up by 
development in this area, would they then allow more service to these lands, Halifax Water replied that they 
could not answer that question without knowing what might happen in Dartmouth in the future.  The Conrad’s 
have at least 25 years of rock to get out of this quarry, their intention is that the grade of the floor of the quarry 
be done in a certain way as to allow future development purposes. 
 
Bertrand Losier asked if there is anything to protect against certain industries that may affect the air?  As an 
example, someone mentioned an incinerator for garbage. 
 
Adam Flick added that this type of industrial zone is exactly for things like that.  They feel that this zone doesn’t 
fit here as there are residential zones on 3 sides of this area and a watershed, heavy industrial would be better 
placed in Burnside. 
 
Peter Conor asked if C and D might be allowed here. 



 
Leah Perrin replied that applications for Construction and Demolition sites have their own process, any 
Industrial zoned land in all of HRM is eligible for a rezoning to allow for C&D however this would be a separate 
process and it would go for public consultation and to Council. 
Peter Connor spoke about light commercial, they feel that having the highway here would make this area good 
for hotel use and highway office type uses.  Perhaps the people living in this area could be the workforce that 
could cycle on a trail and get to work in this area.  The zoning proposed here would not allow for any of these 
things, that might be short-sighted. 
 
Adam Flick agreed that there would be some good opportunities here for people live and work close by. 
 
Kevin Neatt added that there are specific types of businesses that want to be located close to their clients, for 
example a safety company.  Would this allow that kind of business to locate there? 
 
Leah Perrin replied that this is the type of thing they are struggling with, they want to be able to direct 
businesses that fit better in the downtown area to those areas, there is some work that is needed in the 
language here, they are aware that companies that work directly with businesses that would be in the industrial 
zone would want to be located in this zone. 
 
Tom Swanson asked to be able to clarify something.  Among the requests made by the Conrad’s they have 
requested to have small commercial businesses visible from the 107 Highway, staff have discouraged this.  
The Conrad’s do not want C&D sites, they would support the idea of this committee to recommend against 
these types of businesses.  They have requested that the list of permitted uses allowed on both of the 
industrial lands be what they have officially requested.  They have not applied from any heavy industrial use 
other that those that are already on site, they believe it should be a light industrial area.  Some of the things 
allowed here in the proposed zoning would not be wanted by the Conrad’s.  They would like more light 
industrial and commercial industrial, they would like to be able to put small commercial businesses.  
 
Peter Connor asked if the list of uses the Conrad’s have submitted has been looked at by staff, are all of the 
requested uses included in this document? 
 
Leah Perrin replied that the offices have continued to be a source of debate, the “cardlock” (truck gas station) 
is not in here but it should to be. There is some work that needs to be done still in this language.  All vehicle 
related industries would be allowed here.  There will be more definitions included in this, we are working on this 
now.  The current working definition of Heavy Industrial is “the extraction of raw material or the manufacturing 
or processing of products from raw materials or the production or use of flammable or explosive or other 
hazardous materials and the storage of these products and materials”. 
 
Peter Connor would like to more commercial allowed in the light industrial area and finds the current language 
too restricting. 
 
Adam Flick thinks there could be better uses than what is proposed here, they also find the language too 
restrictive. 
 
Leah Perrin added that sometimes what happens is that the industrial businesses that need larger amounts of 
land and they are susceptible to raising land prices, once you allow more types of businesses here the land 
value raises and makes some of the industrial businesses financially out of range. 
 
Andrew Bone redirected the group to look at some of the lighting requirements that have been put together 
based on comments that the committee has previously made and requested the committee members comment 
on this. 
 
Peter Connor asked that roadway lighting be “Dark Sky Compliant”. 
 
Andrew Bone replied that they cannot speak to roadway lighting is not something that can be decided in this 
planning policy.  The only lighting they can speak to here is lighting on private property. 



 
Bertrand Losier asked if breweries or wine making stores would be allowed in this Commercial Industrial zone, 
Leah replied that they are not listed but that they should be included. 
Tom Swanson added that they would like to have the ability in the future of having compressed and/or liquid 
natural gas or electric charging stations, Leah replied that these could be added to the definition. 
 
Tom Swanson asked about the first clause under buffering requirements.  It states that all structures and uses 
of land shall be setback a minimum of 100 meters from any residential zoning, we believe that’s excessive, the 
quarry requirements are that it be setback 100 feet from residential zoning.  This basically takes 50 acres of 
land out of use. 
 
Leah advised that this came from concerns from the community about buffering. 
 
Adam Flick added that it’s possible that the community didn’t understand what can be done with zoning, they 
may have been concerned that 100 feet from their home there could be a six-story building.  Perhaps this is 
something we can better address and go back to the public about, perhaps 100 meters is appropriate, perhaps 
it should be less. 
 
Peter Connor asked if the edge of the quarry against the Spider lake lands where the lands are terraced, is the 
buffer there 30 meters?  Are we saying in the setback requirement that we will be able to get closer to the 
residential lands or will is be further away from what’s already been terraced?  How wide is the existing terrace 
and does that work?  What is the vertical change?  You may not need a horizontal setback if you have that 
vertical separation. 
 
Andrew Bone said that from the way it is written it would be from the property line. 
 
Kim Conrad said that it is 30 meters from the quarry floor to the top of Fernlilly Place, but at the lower part of 
the property it’s only 5 meters. 
 
Peter Connor added perhaps it could be a combination, where there is a great vertical height difference 
perhaps you don’t need a horizontal difference as much. 
 
Tom Swanson advised that they can work with either a berm or treed buffer, whatever works better but they do 
not want to give up 50 acres. 
 
Leah Perrin mentioned you could provide landscaping in lieu of distance. 
 
Adam Flick added that perhaps a vertical barrier could go towards reducing that distance. 
 
Andrew Bone advised that the next draft version of this document will address everything we’ve discussed 
here, you are the first to comment on this document.   
 
Requirements for all Uses 
 
Tom Swanson requested that (g) be modified as there is a certain distance of landscaping required from the 
street to the building and we’d like to request that no outside storage be permitted in the yard abutting the 
street within the buffer zone because there may be outdoor storage at the end of a building. 
 
Leah replied that the language here would need to change as this may not fit all situations. 
 
Andrew Bone spoke about the outdoor lighting plan. 
 
Tom Swanson added that they have asked that the height of lighting standards being restricted to 5.5 meters 
be looked at because some of the lights will leave everything in shadow if things are stacked higher than that.  
We are asking that where we will be using the dark sky lighting that we have the same height allowances as 



street lighting which they believe is 12.6 meters.  We feel that 5.5 meters isn’t high enough for lighting lots 
where trucks drive in, it leaves too much in shadow. 
 
Andrew Bone asked if the committee was willing to stay longer to finish going through the document, the 
committee members agreed. 
 
Special Requirements 
 
Peter Connor asked why (b) in Caretaker units is reserved for a maximum of 2 adults. 
 
Leah Perrin replied that the purpose is not to build a dormitory to house workers, it is for when you must have 
someone on the premises for 24hours that they have a place to sleep. 
 
Kim Conrad asked what they can do about the people who come from further away who may want to bring a 
trailer or find a place to stay from Monday to Friday, people who live too far to commute. 
 
Leah Perrin advised that it is not permissible in this zone right now but it is something they could think about. 
 
Port Wallace General Industrial (GI) Zone 
 
Adam Flick would like the committee to think about some of the industries that could come here, if you live on 
Craigburn you can hear activities on the quarry, if you start ripping cars apart on the land here you will hear it.  
They smell the asphalt plant quite often, if you put more industries like this up there you will smell more of it. 
 
Peter Connor spoke about how they are miles away from the train tracks but they can still hear the train in 
Burnside.  You can’t prevent sound travelling. 
 
Adam Flick believes if this quarry was not there that this whole area would be residential, they believe it should 
be residential but they understand that industrial is what will be going here. 
 
Andrew Bone advised the committee that many of the items in this document are taken from policy found in 
Ontario, they seem to have well studied plans and policies for industrial lands. 
 
Peter Connor asked if high mast lighting would be used? 
 
Andrew Bone replied that there is great information about lighting available, they will consider this and come 
back to the committee about lighting in the industrial zone. 
 
10. GENERAL COMMITTEE DISCUSSION – Parking Lot Items 
 
Deferred  
 
11.   PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
None 
 
12.  NEXT MEETINGS  
   
We do not at this time know when the next meeting will be, we will have to wait on the Environmental 
Assessment information to come back to us.  We hope to have a more complete draft version of the document 
to present to the committee at that time as well. 
 
13. ADJOURNEMENT 

 

Meeting adjourned at 9:09 pm 



P.O. Box 1749 
Halifax, Nova Scotia 
B3J 3A5 Canada    

Item No. 10.1 
Halifax Regional Council 

October 29, 2019
November 12, 2019 

TO: Mayor Savage and Members of Halifax Regional Council 

SUBMITTED BY: 
Jacques Dubé, Chief Administrative Officer 

DATE: October 15, 2019 

SUBJECT: Port Wallace Secondary Planning Process and Environmental Investigation Near 
Barry’s Run 

ORIGIN 

On March 27, 2018, Regional Council passed the following motion: 

1. THAT Regional Council direct staff to:
(c) report back to Council with further information from Nova Scotia Environment regarding
development activity in the vicinity of Barry’s Run.

On December 4, 2018, Regional Council passed the following motion: 

THAT Halifax Regional Council direct staff to: 
1. Conduct an environmental assessment of the HRM-owned lands along Barry’s Run and

Mitchell’s Brook that would form part of the proposed Port Wallace development PID
41301789 and 41376898) (See Attachment A of the staff report dated November 19, 2018,
Figure 3.5.1 of the WSP Land Suitability Analysis, generally shown as Area F); and

2. Report the findings of the environmental assessment work to Regional Council prior to
returning to them with a final recommendation report for the Port Wallace Secondary Plan
project.

LEGISLATIVE AUTHORITY 

Halifax Regional Municipality Charter, Part VIII, Planning and Development 

RECOMMENDATION 

It is recommended that Halifax Regional Council direct the Chief Administrative Officer to: 

1. Direct staff to proceed with the Port Wallace Secondary Planning work plan, as outlined in the
Discussion section of this report, and return to Council for direction on the secondary planning
process after Nova Scotia Land Inc. completes the risk assessment and management plan for the

Recommendation continued on next page
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former Montague Gold Mines site, including the Municipally-owned lands surrounding Barry’s Run 
and any other third-party impacted lands located within the secondary planning study area. 
 

2. Initiate a process to consider amendments to applicable secondary municipal planning strategies 
and land use by-laws to enable industrial and highway commercial development on the Conrad 
Quarry lands, consistent with the policy direction outlined within the Discussion section of this report 
and follow the public participation program for municipal planning strategy amendments as 
approved by Regional Council on February 27,1997. 
 

 
BACKGROUND 
 
The 2014 Regional Plan identifies Port Wallace as one of three potential new communities located inside 
the Urban Settlement Designation that, within the life of the Regional Plan (2031), could be serviced with 
municipal wastewater and water services.   The community design is subject to a secondary planning 
process involving extensive study, public engagement and Regional Council approval.  Council initiated the 
Port Wallace Secondary Planning process in March 2014.   
 
Barry’s Run is a watercourse and wetland/bog system that runs roughly through the centre of the Port 
Wallace Secondary Planning study area.  The Municipality owns land surrounding Barry’s Run and the area 
has long been known to be impacted by the former Montague Gold Mine site, which is located several 
hundred metres upstream.   In December 2018, Council directed staff to conduct an Environmental Site 
Assessment of the Municipally-owned lands located along Barry’s Run and report back to Council prior to 
completing the secondary planning process.   The following sections outline the context of the Barry’s Run 
environmental review and the overall status of the Port Wallace Secondary Planning process.  
 
Barry’s Run Environmental Review 
In 1976, the former City of Dartmouth acquired land along Barry’s Run (Subject Site) that once formed part 
of the control structures for the Shubenacadie Canal (Map 1).  There is a history of gold mining to the 
northeast and upstream of Barry’s Run in the Montague Mines area. This area is known to have significant 
levels of arsenic and mercury contamination from mine tailings. The Province of Nova Scotia (Department 
of Lands and Forestry) is the current landowner of much of the former mine site. Mine tailings were 
historically discharged into Mitchell’s Brook, which flows to wetlands at Barry’s Run.  
 
In 2016, a Land Suitability Analysis (LSA) was completed to assess the environmental and cultural assets 
of the Port Wallace study area.  The LSA included a desktop review of potential contaminated sites and 
highlighted past research that found high concentrations of arsenic in well water as well as stream waters, 
stream sediments, ashed alder twigs and the waters that flow into Barry’s Run. The LSA field investigation 
found tailings of significant size and strong metallic odour at the historic Montague Gold district located east 
of the secondary planning study area.  The LSA identified Barry’s Run as totally constrained for 
development, given the contamination risks and the area’s value as a wetland, wildlife corridor, and cultural 
landscape.      
 
In March 2018, Regional Council considered the results of the Port Wallace Master Infrastructure Study, 
which evaluated the cost of providing municipal services to the Port Wallace Secondary Plan study area.  
The Study identified a preferred community concept design and the associated infrastructure upgrades as 
a basis for allocating capital costs between developers and the Municipality, and for preparing land use 
planning documents.  Based on the LSA, the preferred concept design avoids any development on Barry’s 
Run, but did identify an important collector road crossing and proposed adjacent park space and 
recreational trails.  Given the potential environmental risks, Regional Council directed staff to consult with 
Nova Scotia Environment about potential development activity next to Barry’s Run and report back to 
Council with the information while continuing to proceed with other components of the secondary planning 
process.    
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In December 2018, Regional Council directed staff to conduct an Environmental Site Assessment of the 
Municipally-owned lands along Barry’s Run after being informed by Nova Scotia Environment that a Phase 
II Environmental Site Assessment would likely be required.   The Discussion section of this report outlines 
the results of this Environmental Site Assessment.    
 
Port Wallace Secondary Planning Process 
Port Wallace was first identified in planning documents as one of several potential greenfield development 
areas within the 2006 version of the Regional Plan based on the potential low cost of providing municipal 
services.   Given this policy direction, the Municipality completed studies needed to assess the costs and 
feasibility of enabling urban development in the area, including: 

• The Cost of Servicing Plan: Regional Planning Greenfield Sites (CBCL Ltd., February 2009), which 
reviewed the costs of providing services to a number of potential greenfield development sites; and   

• The Shubenacadie Lakes Subwatershed Study (AECOM, April 2013) which reviewed the health of 
the lakes system and concluded that Port Wallace could be developed while maintaining 
acceptable lake water quality provided that stormwater is effectively managed. 

 
In March 2014, Regional Council formally initiated the Port Wallace Secondary Planning process to assess 
the site in greater detail, prepare infrastructure plans, engage the community, and ultimately prepare land 
use planning documents and infrastructure costs charges for Council’s consideration.    The following 
summarizes the key secondary planning milestones completed to date. 

• The Port Wallace Public Participate Committee (PPC) was formed and 2014 to provide feedback 
to staff and consultants on various studies, guide community engagements and make 
recommendations on planning documents to the North West Community Council and the Harbour 
East Marine Drive Community Council.  The PPC consists of 8 members who are residents of the 
Port Wallace community and have been meeting on as needed basis since 2014.    

• In 2016, a Land Suitability Analysis (WSP, Feb. 2016) was completed to assess the environmental 
and cultural assets of the site.    

• In 2016, Council directed staff to include the Conrad Quarry lands (residential and industrial areas) 
in the Secondary Planning process.    

• In March 2018, Regional Council considered the Master Infrastructure Study (CBCL, Jan. 2018) 
and directed staff to a prepare a capital cost contribution study and proceed with preparing 
secondary planning documents based on the preferred concept identified through the Study.  

• In September, 2018, draft Secondary Municipal Planning Strategy (SMPS) and Land Use- By-law 
(LUB) amendments were presented to the PPC and project stakeholders for review and feedback.       

• In December 2018, Regional Council directed staff to conduct an Environmental Site Assessment 
of the Municipally-owned lands along Barry’s Run.   

 
Staff have been continuing to advance the secondary planning process in a number of areas while awaiting 
the results of the Environmental Site Assessment.  This on-going project work includes: 

• revisions to draft SMPS and LUB documents in response to PPC and stakeholder comments and 
internal reviews; 

• design and consultation work, in cooperation with Halifax Water, related to the utility corridor 
crossing through the Municipality-owned Shubie Park, Highway 118 and the provincially-owned 
Shubenacadie Canal; and 

• reviewing infrastructure costs, density allocation and related Capital Cost Contributions.   
 
 
DISCUSSION 
 
In August, 2019, the Municipality received the results of the Environmental Site Assessment1 (ESA) carried 
out for the Municipally-owned lands located along Barry’s Run. The ESA sampled the subject site and found 

                                                
1 Report available on line at https://www.halifax.ca/sites/default/files/documents/about-the-city/energy-
environment/Phase%20I-II%20ESA%20Port%20Wallace%20Report%20FINAL.pdf 

https://www.halifax.ca/sites/default/files/documents/about-the-city/energy-environment/Phase%20I-II%20ESA%20Port%20Wallace%20Report%20FINAL.pdf
https://www.halifax.ca/sites/default/files/documents/about-the-city/energy-environment/Phase%20I-II%20ESA%20Port%20Wallace%20Report%20FINAL.pdf
https://www.halifax.ca/sites/default/files/documents/about-the-city/energy-environment/Phase%20I-II%20ESA%20Port%20Wallace%20Report%20FINAL.pdf
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high levels of arsenic in the river channel sediments (mud) at levels that may pose risks to humans and the 
environment.  These study results confirmed that the subject site is contaminated with mine tailings from 
the former Montague Gold Mine site and, therefore, included in the Province’s Montague Mine closure 
process as a third-party impacted site.   Given the study results and uncertainty associated with the mine 
closure process, staff recommend that Council direct staff to work with the Province to ensure that 
environmental risks are thoroughly studied and managed.          
 
The following summarizes the findings of the Environmental Site Assessment, outlines the former Montague 
Gold Mine closure process, and discusses the implications to the Port Wallace Secondary Planning 
process.  
 
Environmental Site Assessment Results 
The Municipality retained Dillon Consulting Limited (Dillon) to conduct a Phase I/II Environmental Site 
Assessment (ESA) for the Municipality-owned properties located along Barry’s Run (Map 1). The Phase I 
ESA historical review demonstrated that there is contamination in sediment and surface water due to 
historic mining activities up stream of the subject site at the former Montague Gold Mines.  Given the 
findings of the Phase I ESA, a Phase II ESA was completed to provide information on sediment 
contamination, general distribution, and metal concentrations in surface water. Sediments were obtained 
using several sampling techniques.  In addition, the organic deposits (i.e., bog/fen complex), which is found 
along the sides of Barry’s Run was manually probed to determine the depth of the organic material and 
potential presence of deeper underlying contaminated sediments. 
 
The lab results from the sediment samples demonstrated that the bog/fen has been evolving over 
thousands of years and that the sediment underlying it are typical of the local geology. Sediments in the 
channel were found to be contaminated by heavy metals (arsenic and mercury), both in the more recent 
organic deposits as well as the underlying sediments made up mainly of mine tailings. Historic information 
and remaining structures at the outflow to Barry’s Run indicate there was once a dam present that may 
have been used to either control flows or flood the bog/fen area to capture tailings, possibly up to the edge 
of the existing treeline. Although not part of this Phase II ESA scope, it is possible that tailings may have 
contaminated the surface vegetation root zone of the bog/fen if historic flooding occurred, creating 
additional potential human health and ecological risks. Due to the shallow water depths near the upstream 
brook areas, additional human or ecological health risks may be associated with sediments if they are 
disturbed by activities such as fishing, wading or the use of ATVs. Local residents also fish within the subject 
site and this may represent a human health issue if fish are consumed. 
 
Although the Phase II ESA was not meant to fully delineate or calculate volumes of contaminated material, 
the study made several conclusions and recommendations. As Nova Scotia Lands Inc. (NS Lands) is 
currently conducting a study to assess the upstream former Montague Gold Mines and tailings, the study 
recommended that any final risk controls or management for the subject site be coordinated with the 
outcomes of the mine study to provide an overall/consistent risk control framework. Additional information 
is required to confirm whether environmental risks are present, and include: 
 

• additional sampling for contaminants in the near surface organics/peat from the bog/fen complex; 

• information on the types of ecological receptors present onsite and their habitats (i.e. insects, 
amphibians, fish, etc.); 

• details of site-specific risk-based criteria currently being developed for the Montague Mines sites 
as part of the closure plan by NS Lands; and, 

• the methods being considered for the Closure plan (remediation) of properties that are “off Crown 
lands” included in the ongoing Montague Mines closure study. The HRM site is considered “off 
Crown lands” by NS Lands. 

 
Based on Dillon’s understanding of the subject site, including the subject site’s current uses and proposed 
future residential development on adjacent properties, the following exposure scenarios and receptor 
pathways are likely applicable: 
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• children playing in the bog/fen complex for recreational purposes; 

• children playing in shallow portions of Mitchell’s Brook for recreational purposes (fishing, walking 
their dog, etc.); 

• fishing activities and fish consumption; and 

• impacts to ecological receptors (insects, fish, birds, etc.). 
 
Until further information is known about potential risks to human health and ecological receptors, access to 
the subject site for recreational use and fishing should be carefully evaluated. A risk assessment is 
recommended to obtain data concerning potential risks to human health and ecological receptors. Pending 
the results of a risk assessment, a risk management plan that incorporates appropriate engineering and 
administrative controls is recommended. In August staff issued a risk advisory including, notices to 
surrounding residences, land owners, and placed signage on the Barry’s run site to ensure potential risks 
were communicated2.  
 
As part of the assessment, Dr. Ian Spooner from Acadia University conducted a supplemental study of the 
sediments to detail metal concentration distribution with depth (top 300mm sediment layer) in Barry’s Run 
and Lake Charles. The study found evidence to suggest that, while there may have been a historic period 
where Barry’ s Run was recovering, there are now near surface sediments with arsenic concentrations 
similar to old tailing deposits. This provides evidence that the fen is still acting as a catch basin for arsenic 
impacted tailings originating in upstream areas (Montague Gold Mine) and that these materials continue to 
move into Barry’s Run. The upper sediment layers of Barry’s Run are very fine with a mix of organic and 
clay-size particle that can be easily mobilized if disturbed. The proposed development on the properties 
adjacent to the subject site has the potential to change stormwater flow volumes and increase the 
mobilization of tailings.  
 
The groundwater hydrology of the subject site was not assessed as part of this study.   However, the stability 
of the bog/fen complex is likely susceptible to changing hydrology on adjacent lands. For the potential future 
development of adjacent properties, the assessment notes the need to consider buffer zones to maintain 
stability of the bog/fen complex. Any increase in stormwater flows from potential development located 
adjacent to the subject site should be prohibited unless it can be demonstrated to not disrupt the bog/fen 
complex integrity or mobilize more tailings into or through the system. 
 
The initial findings for Lake Charles do provide evidence that lakebed sediments with arsenic impacted 
tailings from the 1900’s are now being covered by new cleaner material, with arsenic concentrations similar 
to those prior to the operation of the Montague Gold mine or urban development. 
 
Montague Gold Mine Closure Plans 
The Province of Nova Scotia owns the former Montague Mine site, which is currently in the process of 
preparing a detailed closure plan through Nova Scotia Lands Inc. NS Lands have retained environmental 
consultants and recently booked an environmental liability of $48 million for their two major mine site clean 
ups.  This closure will include engineered structures and a site management plan.  NS Lands is first 
concentrating on the heavily contaminated tailings on crown land, then moving out to lesser contaminated 
areas on crown land and finally to areas that have been contaminated that are not on crown land.  This will 
be a 5 to 10-year process with the Municipally-owned Barry’s Run lands being considered near the end of 
the closure process.  
 
NS Lands will complete a risk assessment to obtain data concerning potential risks to human health and 
ecological receptors.  A risk management plan will then be prepared that implements appropriate 
engineering and administrative controls.  As a large and complex wetland, it is unlikely that NS Lands will 
recommend excavation of contaminated material from Barry’s Run as part of its closure plan.   
 
As required by the provincial Contaminated Sites Regulations, Dillon has submitted a notification of 
contamination to Nova Scotia Environment, as the subject site is considered a third party impacted property.  

                                                
2 https://www.halifax.ca/about-halifax/energy-environment/lakes-rivers/barrys-run-risk-advisory 
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As a third party, the Municipality is not responsible for the site’s clean up.  This has triggered the NSE 
contaminated sites protocols and gives the source property owners (NS Lands and Forestry) 18 months to 
close the NSE file for the subject site, with the possibility for multiple extensions.  The timelines for the NSE 
protocols and the NS Lands closure plans do not currently align. Further discussions with NS Lands is 
needed to better understand their specific next steps and timelines.   
 
Port Wallace Secondary Planning Process 
As outlined in the Background section of this report, the Port Wallace Secondary Planning process has 
completed several steps and studies needed to understand the land’s suitability for development, prepare 
concept plans, and identify infrastructure costs. Through such planning processes, development concepts 
are subject to change as more detailed information becomes available.   In this case, staff advise that the 
recently completed Environmental Site Assessment provides new information about environmental risks 
that raises serious questions about the draft policies and plans prepared to date.    
 
The Municipality, land owners and area residents are aware of the environmental sensitivity of Barry’s Run 
and its potential to contain contaminated materials.   The 2016 Land Suitability Assessment and all 
subsequent concept plans have identified Barry’s Run as a no development area that should be retained 
in a natural state.  The 2013 Watershed Study also stressed the importance of advanced storm water 
management controls.  However, this avoidance and storm water management strategy may not be 
adequate given the now confirmed presence of arsenic and mercury in the river channel sediments and the 
potential for these materials to become mobilized.   Barry’s Run and its associated bog/fen is a complex 
and sensitive system and any changes to the natural system caused by adjacent development could risk 
mobilizing the contamination.  
 
Barry’s Run flows into Lake Charles, which is part of the headwaters of the Shubenacadie River system 
and is a source of drinking water for East Hants and several small water treatment plants owned and/or 
operated by Halifax Water.  Halifax Water has previously raised concerns regarding the potential impacts 
to the water supply that might arise from disturbing lands/contaminants during development.  This risk is 
further highlighted by the Environmental Site Assessment results that shows that Barry’s Run is still acting 
as a catch basin for arsenic impacted tailings originating from upstream areas.    
 
Given this new information, staff advise that is not possible to ensure that the proposed Port Wallace 
development will not negatively impact human or environmental health until more information is known 
about the risks and management strategies that are being prepared through the former Montague Gold 
Mine closure process.  The mine closure plan may have significant impacts on the proposed community 
design, including changes to the proposed parkland and trails system, road network, and location of 
development, which currently incorporate Barry’s Run into the community design as an accessible natural 
asset.  The closure plan may require extensive natural buffers that could fundamentally impact the proposed 
community design and even the overall feasibility of the development.  Given this context, the following 
outlines the proposed workplan for the Port Wallace Secondary Planning process that is designed to 
continue to advance some technical components of the projects and ensure that environmental risks are 
thoroughly studied and managed.         
 
1. NS Lands Mine Closure Process 
As outlined in the preceding section, NS Lands is currently in the process of preparing a detailed closure 
plan for the former Montague Mine site, which includes the municipality-owned lands surrounding Barry’s 
Run and any other third-party impacted lands.  While NS Lands is responsible for studying risks and 
preparing management plans, the Municipality will support this work by sharing information and providing 
access to Municipal lands.   Staff will also work with Halifax Water and project stakeholders to ensure that 
the risk assessment and management plans consider the Port Wallace development concepts prepared to 
date. Once the risk assessment and management plans are complete, staff will return to Council for 
direction on the secondary planning process.  Based on the information provided by NS Lands, staff advise 
that it may take several years to complete the risk assessment and management plans.      
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2. Land Use Policies and Regulations  
As previously directed by Council, staff have prepared draft SMPS and LUB documents based on the 
preferred community concept design identified in the master infrastructure study.   While these planning 
documents are largely complete, staff cannot finish the drafting process until more information on 
environmental risks and management strategies are available through the NS Lands mine closure process. 
This information may impact the overall community design, including the proposed location of roads, 
parkland and development.  Staff will return to Council to review the implications to draft planning 
documents after NS Lands completes its environmental risk assessment and management plan.    
 
3. Capital Cost Contributions 
Similar to draft planning documents, staff have advanced capital cost contribution work as much as possible 
while awaiting the results of the environmental reviews.   Capital cost contributions are needed to allocate 
capital costs for shared infrastructure between developers, Halifax Water and the Municipality, and rely on 
land use plans to fairly distribute development densities and associated infrastructure costs between 
landowners.  Consequently, no further work on capital cost contributions can be completed until the draft 
secondary planning documents are updated to incorporate the environmental management strategies being 
prepared through the NS Lands mine closure process.  
 
4. Shubie Park Utility Corridor 
In order to support additional growth in the Port Wallace area, a new wastewater force main connection is 
required through Shubie Park and the Shubenacadie Canal.  As the area is environmentally and culturally 
sensitive with significant construction constraints, staff have been working with Halifax Water, other utilities 
and the Province to advance utility corridor designs and clarify the provincial approvals required.  The 
proposed utility corridor crosses over both HRM and Provincial parkland.  The Nova Scotia Department of 
Lands and Forestry, which is responsible for the Canal, has indicated that its approval process may take 
up to two-years to complete and will require consultations with Mi’kmaq communities.    
 
Staff advise that work related to the Shubie Park Utility Corridor can continue to be advanced as the design 
of the utility corridor is not related to the NS Lands mine closure process.   This will enable the lengthy mine 
closure and Canal crossing approval processes to proceed in parallel.  Should Council approve this 
direction, staff are prepared to return to Council to outline proposed utility corridor designs, impacts to HRM 
parkland, and next steps.  
 
5. Public Engagement  
Public and stakeholder consultations will be carried out by NS Lands as part of the Montague Mine closure 
process.  Consultations will also be required as part of the Provincial approval process for the 
Shubenacadie Canal crossing.    However, since secondary planning documents cannot be advanced, staff 
will not schedule PPC meetings or carry-out further public engagement activities until the Municipality 
incorporates the results of the mine closure process into draft SMPS and LUB documents.    This will avoid 
any confusion between the NS Lands mine closure process and HRM’s secondary planning project.  
 
Staff acknowledge that the secondary planning process has already taken longer than initially advertised 
to PPC members and, as the environmental studies may take some time to complete, staff will provide PPC 
members with the opportunity to step down from the committee.  Once the planning policy work re-
commences, staff will revisit committee membership and, as needed, advertise for any vacant positions.    
In addition, public engagement activities will be reviewed when Council considers the outcome of the mine 
closure process.       
 
Conrad Quarry Lands 
The proposal to enable industrial and highway commercial developments on the Conrad Quarry lands (Map 
1) was previously considered by Council through a separate planning process (Case 20800).  In March 
2018, Council folded the proposal into the secondary planning process to provide further opportunities for 
public engagement and review.   These lands, however, are located outside of the Barry’s Run sub-
watershed and could be developed without interfering with the mine closure process.   Given the Conrad 
Quarry lands existing industrial uses, proximity to the 100 series highway, and the work already completed, 
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staff recommend that Council initiate a new MPS amendment process, independent of the secondary 
planning process, to consider industrial and highway commercial uses on the Conrad Quarry lands.  This 
will enable Council to consider the Conrad Quarry lands in the near term, independently from the larger 
secondary planning process and needed environmental reviews, which may take some time to complete.    
In recognition of the feedback and work completed to date, staff recommend that the planning review be 
guided by the following policy direction.   

1. only consider on-site serviced development (well and septic), with any consideration of central 
water and sewer services continued to be considered through the Port Wallace Secondary Planning 
process; 

2. use the draft industrial-commercial, and general industrial zones, presented to the PPC for 
comment in September 2018, as the starting point for further reviews and public engagement; 

3. require buffering between new industrial development and adjacent residential areas; 
4. require advanced storm water management practices to be employed ; and 
5. coordinate the drafting of SMPS and LUB amendments with the Burnside rezoning project and Plan 

and By-law Simplification Program. 
 
Conclusion 
Secondary planning processes for the development of large greenfield access are uncertain by design to 
ensure that development proposals consider and respond to a wide variety of environmental, cultural and 
financial information.  In this case, the Environmental Site Assessment completed for the Municipally-owned 
Barry’s Run lands together with new information about the NS Lands Montague Mine closure process raises 
new public health and environmental risks that may impact the overall design and feasibility of the proposed 
development.   More study is needed through the NS Lands mine closure process to better understand the 
risks and recommended management strategies.  Given this context, staff recommend that Council direct 
staff to continue to advance the proposed Shubie Park utility corridor, while working with the Province to 
ensure that environmental risks are thoroughly studied and managed.         
 
While the Conrad Quarry lands are currently part of the Port Wallace Secondary Planning process, these 
lands are located outside of the Barry’s run sub-watershed and could be developed without impacting the 
mine closure process.  Given the extensive work already completed, staff recommend that Council initiate 
an SMPS amendment process to consider industrial and highway commercial uses on the Conrad Quarry 
lands.    
 
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
The former Montague Gold Mine site is owned by the Province of Nova Scotia and is known to be the 
source of contamination.   The Municipally-owned Barry’s Run lands are considered a third-party impacted 
site under the provincial Contaminated Sites Regulations and, therefore, the Province is responsible for 
conducting the needed studies and management plans.   Any sharing of information needed to support the 
mine closure process can be carried out with existing staff resources.    
 
There are limited financial implications associated with designing the Shubie Park utility corridor as design 
work will be funded by Halifax Water and/or Port Wallace developers and any needed technical support 
from HRM can be carried out with existing staff resources.   Further information on utility corridor costs will 
be discussed in a subsequent staff report.   
 
 
RISK CONSIDERATION 
 
The recommendations contained in this report seek to minimize risks to human and environmental health 
related to the proposed Port Wallace development.  Until a risk assessment and management plan is 
completed by NS Lands, staff advise that it is not possible to advance planning policy work and ensure that 
the proposed development will not negatively impact human or environmental health.    
 



Port Wallace Secondary Planning Process 
and Environmental Investigation Near Barry’s Run 

Council Report - 9 - October 29, 2019 

 
COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT 
 
Environmental Site Assessment 
As public safety is a primary concern of the Municipality, in August 2019, staff informed area residents and 
land owners about the potential health risks identified in the ESA.   These communications included: 

• making a public service announcement;  

• publishing a webpage containing the Environmental Site Assessment and FAQs; 

• placing advisory signs on Municipally-owned lands; 

• mailing letters to nearby residents and land owners; and 

• informing all land owners involved in the Port Wallace Secondary Planning process; and 

• informing the Port Wallace Public Participation Committee (PPC). 
 
In addition, NS Lands indicates that it plans to carry out public consultations as part of the Montague Mine 
closure process.  
 
Secondary Planning Process 
The Port Wallace Secondary Planning process has involved a significant amount of community 
engagement.   Specific engagement activities that have been completed include: 

• an initial community workshop (June 2014); 

• open houses to receive feedback on the LSA (May 2016); 

• open house/meeting to receive feedback on initial development concepts (Nov 2016); and 

• regular feedback from the Public Participation Committee on all aspects of the project (2014 – 
2019). 
 

Should Council support the proposed secondary planning workplan, no further community engagement will 
be carried out until NS Lands completes the mine closure process and Council provides direction on the 
secondary planning process.    
 
Conrad Quarry Lands 
Area residents were previously engaged on the proposal to allow industrial and highway commercial 
developments on the Conrad Quarry lands through a separate project file (Case 20800).   This community 
engagement included providing information and seeking comments through the HRM website, signage 
posted on the subject site, letters mailed to nearby property owners and a public information meeting held 
on January 25, 2017.   Additional public feedback was obtained at the public hearing held on March 27, 
2018 as well as subsequent Port Wallace PPC meetings.    
 
Should Regional Council choose to initiate the MPS amendment process, the HRM Charter requires that 
Regional Council approve a public participation program.  In February of 1997, Regional Council approved 
a public participation resolution which outlines the process to be undertaken for proposed MPS 
amendments which are considered to be local in nature.  This requires a public meeting to be held, at a 
minimum, and any other measures deemed necessary to obtain public opinion. 
 
The proposed level of community engagement is consultation, achieved through a public meeting held early 
in the review process, as well as a public hearing, before Regional Council can consider approval of any 
amendments. 
 
Amendments to the affected SMPSs will potentially impact the following stakeholders: neighboring 
residents and businesses. 
 
 
ENVIRONMENTAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
This report provides information on contamination found in the Municipally-owned lands located along 
Barry’s Run and the associated risks to human and environment health.    
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ALTERNATIVES 
 
Regional Council may choose to direct the CAO to: 
 
Secondary Planning Process 
 

1. Consult the Port Wallace community and Public Participation Committee (PPC) about the 
information and recommendations contained in this report and return to Council with the public 
feedback before Council makes any decisions about the secondary planning process.    
 

2. Suspend the Port Wallace Secondary Planning process, including work related to the Shubie Park 
utility corridor, and report back to Council for direction on the secondary planning process after 
Nova Scotia Land Inc. completes the risk assessment and management plan for the former 
Montague Gold Mines site, including the Municipally-owned lands surrounding Barry’s Run and 
any other third-party impacted lands located within the secondary planning study area. 

 
Conrad Quarry Lands 
 

1. Regional Council may choose to initiate the consideration of potential policy that would differ 
from those outlined in this report.  This may require a supplementary report from staff. 

 
2. Regional Council may choose not to initiate the MPS amendment process.  A decision of 

Council not to initiate a process to consider amending the applicable secondary municipal 
planning strategies is not appealable to the Nova Scotia Utility and Review Board as per 
Section 262 of the HRM Charter. 

 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
 
Map 1 Municipality-owned Barry’s Run lands 
 
 
 

 
A copy of this report can be obtained online at halifax.ca or by contacting the Office of the Municipal Clerk at 
902.490.4210. 
 
Report Prepared by: Jim Hunter, Environmental Performance Officer, 902.292.3111 
   Ben Sivak, Principal Planner, 902.292.4563 
 

http://www.halifax.ca/
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Port Wallace Utility Corridor
Port Wallace Public Participation 
Committee

January 16, 2020



History

Bedford South



Context
Port Wallace Utility Corridor

Information Sharing / Discussion

• Purpose – to enable the extension of services to serve Port Wallace 

and provide duplication/enhancement of the regional sewer and water 

system in Dartmouth East.

• Separate (Permitting) Process 

• Sewer upgrades are needed early on to support Port Wallace 

Development;

• Crossing of Shubie Park required. Other options determined not 

practical.

• Requires provincial (Lands and Forest) and municipal (HRM Parks and 

HRM Council) approvals.

• Additional public consultation will be required (First Nation consultation 

/ Shubie Canal Commission (SCC) / Other);

• Initial consultation with SCC has commenced;

• Application has been made to province for Lands and Forest approval.

• +- 2 year process.



Context

Bedford South



Context
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